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5:00 p.m.
Duval County Tourist Development Council

TDC Minutes

November 19, 2009
Council Chamber
City Hall @ St. James

Meeting Convened:  10:10 a.m.

Meeting Adjourned: 11:05 a.m.

Council President Richard Clark
Council Member Michael Corrigan-Excused
Council Member Daniel Davis 
Sonny Bhikha
Vicki Bridges-Excused
Jim Ewing

Henry Fonde
David Potts
Fred Pozin
Annette R. Hastings, Executive Director

Janice Billy, Assistant Council Auditor

Jim McCain, Asst. General Counsel

John Reyes, President, Visit Jacksonville
Others Present:    

Phillip Peterson, Council Auditor’s Office; Mya Carter, Visit Jacksonville; Kim Ritten, Visit Jacksonville; Mike Sharkey, Daily Record; Lyndsay Rossman, Visit Jacksonville; Mayor Fland Sharp, Jacksonville Beach; Sam Veal, Executive Director, Springing the Blues Music Festival; Mary Andrew, JJVA; Rianna Elliott, NTRL; Bob Downey, SMG General Manager; Michael Bouda, JEDC Sports and Entertainment; Robert Leverock, Gator Bowl Association; David Disalvo, Omni Hotel.
Call to Order:

Chair, Richard Clark, called the meeting to order at 10:10 a.m., noting the presence of a quorum.   
Review of Minutes;

The minutes from the TDC Meeting of August 20, 2009, August 26, 2009, and October 1, 2009, were distributed for review.  As no changes were suggested, it was moved and seconded that the minutes be approved as submitted.  Approved 7 -0.
Application Presentations: 
1.      
            Springing the Blues 2010 

                        Presenter:                  Mayor Fland Sharp, Jacksonville Beach
                                                           Sam Veal, Executive Director

                                                           Springing the Blues Music Festival 


Date:              

March 30-April 11, 2010
Location:       

Jacksonville Beaches/Duval County
Room Night Rebate: None
Grant Amount:
    $20,000.00
Room Nights:            Guarantee:  4000 room nights @ $5.00 per room night



Project:       5000 room nights @ $4.00 per room night

                        Funds Use:      
Regional Marketing & Advertising
Discussion:
·  Jacksonville Beach Mayor Sharp and Mr. Sam Veal came before the TDC and made the presentation for Springing the Blues Festival 2010. Mayor Sharp expressed his thanks for the TDC members’ past support of the event and noted that this event is good for the beaches as it fills hotels.  Mr. Veal distributed a promotional DVD of Springing the Blues 2009 for the TDC members’ review. 
· Mr. Bhikha stated he supported this event as it has been very successful and a good use of TDC funds.
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the grant as presented.
Recommendation of TDC:

A motion was made and seconded to award a maximum TDC grant of $20,000.00 at $5.00 per documented room night, with the condition that the funds to be used for marketing.  Approved 7-0.
2.       

JJVA Volleyball Series 2010
                  Presenter:                   
Mary Andrew, JJVA Chief Operating Officer


Date:              

Winter Blast-January 23-24, 2010





 Jax Jam-February 21, 2010






 Festival-March 20-21, 2010
Location:       

Prime Osborn Convention Center

FCCJ, UNF, JJVA
Grant Amount:         $17, 500.00
Room Nights:            Guarantee    2,000 @ $8.75 per room night



Project         2,500 @ $7.00 per room night
Room Night Rebate: $8.00 per room night
Funds Use:                Offset Venue Rental of Prime Osborn Convention Center
Discussion:
· Ms. Andrew,  Chief Operating Officer for Jacksonville Junior Volleyball Association, made the presentation. Ms. Andrew distributed the hotel contracts for the three events and asked that the application be amended to reflect changes to the original application.  The following changes were made:
· Grant amount request of $19,000.00 has been amended to $17,500.00 to reflect the  Prime Osborn Convention Center (POCC ) rental agreement 
· Room night rebate amount was changed from $7.00 to $8.00 to reflect the amount stated in the hotel contracts
· Ms. Andrew stated they are a non-profit and any profit goes back to provide scholarships to youth in Jacksonville to help offset the cost of registration. 
· Ms. Andrew noted for the record that last year’s TDC grant was returned because the JJVA made a profit on the tournaments.  The funding for this year is needed because of the rental cost of using the POCC in order to bring in one hundred additional teams for the Winter Blast.  
· Mr. Reyes noted from a Visit Jacksonville perspective Ms. Andrews was a key player in bringing this type of sports group business to Jacksonville.  Mr. Reyes expressed support for the event given it is good for the economy of the City.
· Mr. Ewing was supportive of the event even with the $8.00 room night rebate because it brings business to Jacksonville.
· Mr. Bhikha confirmed that the room night guarantee was to include the total from all three tournaments as outlined in the application.
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to grant the funding as presented in the amended application.
Recommendation of TDC:                       

A motion was made and seconded to approve the amended application  and award maximum TDC grant of $17,500.00, at $8.75 per documented room night, with condition the funds be used to offset the POCC rental.  Approved 7-0.
3.
            National Team Roping Finals (NTRL) 2010
                        Presenter:                  Rianna Elliott, National Team Roping League


Date:                          January 28-January 31, 2010
Location:       

Jacksonville Equestrian Center
Grant Amount:
     $8,500.00 
Room Nights: 
Guarantee 1,200 @ $7.08 per room night



Project      2,000 @ $4.25 per room night
Room Night Rebate:  None


Funds Use:      
Regional Advertising/Marketing
Discussion:
· Ms. Rianna Elliott gave the presentation on behalf of the National Team Roping League.

· Ms. Elliott stated this was the fifth time the event was being held at the Jacksonville Equestrian Center, with a contract through 2010.  Ms. Elliott noted that the event had been shortened from a five to a four day event due to the economy.  People would be attending from as far away New York, Pennsylvania, Arizona, Colorado, Puerto Rico, and Costa Rica.  Generally each participant brings three other people with them, increasing both the direct and indirect spending.
· Councilman Davis stated that in order to be competitive we need to be supportive of this event as it has an impact on the Duval County hotels around the Jacksonville Equestrian Center.  Councilman Davis asked Mr. Reyes for Visit Jacksonville to follow up on the contract time with NTRL in regard to procuring a future contract beyond 2010.  In addition, Councilman Davis asked Council President and TDC Chair Richard Clark to co-sponsor legislation in the form of a resolution for the National Team Roping League being held at the Jacksonville Equestrian Center.  The TDC, City of Jacksonville and Council   need to encourage keeping the event and express support for the event to continue to be held in Jacksonville when the contract expires in 2010. Councilman Davis stated that we need to be pro-active in regard to the NTRL Finals staying in Jacksonville.
· Mr. Reyes stated this is a competitive market.  He is supportive of event and Visit Jacksonville will assist in trying to keep the event in Jacksonville. 

· Mr. Bhikha asked if a decision had been made to sign another agreement beyond the 2010 contract expiration.  Ms. Elliot stated that decision would probably be made in December, noting that Florida is a desired destination in January. 

· Mr. Pozin noted that the room nights for the event were down from the previous year. Ms. Elliott stated there had been a downturn because of the state of the economy. However, based on the  good response for registrations  received it was anticipated that there would be an increase of twenty to thirty percent over 2009 based on the  number  of those who have already  prequalified to compete in the NTRL Finals. 
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the grant as presented.
Recommendation of TDC:                       

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant of $8,500.00, at $7.08 per documented room night, with the condition that the funds be used for regional advertising and marketing.  Approved 7-0.

4.
          NCAA Division I Men’s Basketball Tournament 1st & 2nd Rounds 2010
Presenter:  
   Michael Bouda, Director 



   JEDC Sports & Entertainment Board



Date:              
   March 19-21, 2010
Location:       
   Jacksonville Veteran’s Memorial Arena 

Grant Amount: $25,000.00 
Room Nights:              Guarantee 2.500    @ $10.00 per room night


                           Project      4,000 + @ $6.25 per room night

Room Night Rebate:    None
Funds Use:                   Marketing and Promotion 
Discussion:

· Michael Bouda, Director of the JEDC Sports and Entertainment Board, made the presentation for the grant.  
· The tournament was last held here in 2006 on a Thursday and Saturday.   This time the games will be held on Friday and Sunday.   They anticipate drawing a larger crowd as the closest games for the first and second rounds will be held in New York.
· Being no further discussion a motion was made and seconded to approve the grant as submitted.
Recommendation of TDC:

Motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant in the amount of $25,000.00 at $10.00 per room night with a room night guarantee of 2,500 rooms and the condition that funds be used for marketing and promotion.  Approved 7-0.

Other Business:
Senior Bowl Update:                      Michael Bouda, Director, JEDC Sports & Entertainment

· Mr. Bouda gave an update on the Senior Bowl stating that City had not given up on getting the Senior Bowl.  The Mobile Arts and Sports Association Board voted to keep the Senior Bowl in Mobile and had signed a contract which contained a buyout clause.
· A   letter from the Senior Bowl President & C.E.O, Steve Hale, was distributed to the TDC members stating that the Mobile Arts and Sports Association (MESA), parent organization of Senior Bowl L.L.C., had voted to keep the Senior Bowl game in Mobile, Alabama. As a result of this decision the TDC grant award offer of $350,000.00 for each of the five years was declined.  

· Mr. Bouda gave an update regarding the selection process to hold the World Cup Soccer games in Jacksonville.  The City of Jacksonville should know if we have been selected as one of the eighteen cities to host the games by the end of December or first part of January.   The potential economic impact for hosting the games is between three hundred and five hundred million dollars.  

Gator Bowl Game 2010-SMG Payment:                       Bob Downey, SMG General Manager

· Mr. Downey distributed the back-up documentation related to the Gator Bowl Game SMG payment and contractual obligation of the City of Jacksonville with SMG and the Gator Bowl Association (GBA).  
· Mr. Pozin stated that the TDC was a pass-through for $250,000.00 of this obligation and had concerns regarding billing process, audits, and staffing level cost.
· Mr. Downey stated SMG was audited by the City of Jacksonville and there were checks and balances in place so that there would not be duplication of billing the City and the Gator Bowl Association (GBA). 
· Mr. Downey clarified that the City’s obligation for expenses is $350,000.00 which is also tied to the  CPI as outlined in the contract and the expensive could be higher based on the following:
· SMG has published rates  and that was  in line with other events held 

· SMG facilities provide settlement statements for billable rates

· Game is held on January 1st so that is considered holiday pay ,which is  time and  a half

· Cost depends on the size of the crowd and attendance, length of game, weather conditions, and requirements of teams
President’s Report:                                        John Reyes,   Visit Jacksonville President 

· Mr. Reyes went over the “Executive Dashboard”  report which included:
· Sales

· Performance Indicators

· Industry Trends

· Visitor Profile

· Occupancy by Segment

· Mr. Reyes distributed the 2009 Visit Jacksonville Annual Report “Turning the Tide” for review and information.
· Mr. Reyes submitted a request to un-encumber the Dynamic Communities CVB grant award in the amount of $5,000.00 as the City of Jacksonville was not selected as the host. 
NFHLA Marketing & Advertising PowerPoint Update:             
· Mya Carter, Visit Jacksonville Director of Marketing, gave a PowerPoint Presentation covering the following:

· TDC Grant Update

· Allocations

· Grant Focus Overview

· Travel Trends

· Cash for Contracts

· Marketing Efforts
· 2nd Quarter Visitor Profile

· Leisure Campaign

· Winter Chill

· Report to Date Measurements
· Mr. Bhikha asked if any of the funding was being used to help the limited services hotels.  Ms. Carter stated they had a program in place to assist those hotels under the “cash for contracts” promotions as well as working with the hotels to utilize the online Automated Reservation System (ARES) booking engine available on the Visit Jacksonville website.  
· Mr. Potts inquired regarding the hotel rates and hotel occupancy.  Mr. Reyes stated that the rates were lower than Orlando but the occupancy rate was higher. 

· Chair Clark stated that he had voted to approve the $875,000.00 NFHLA Marketing & Advertising Assistance Program based on using the funds to meet the threshold of a 60% occupancy rate.  He expressed concern that if there is not an increase in the occupancy percentage number by March, then the program needs to be reevaluated.

TDC Financial Report
:                                                  Janice Billy, Assistant Council Auditor 

· Ms. Billy distributed and reviewed the TDC Financial Report for October 2009. The amount of bed tax collected in October was $325,115.55. Comparison of collections for last twelve months to prior twelve months was -15.32%.  
Florida’s First Coast of Golf Report:                                    David W. Reese, FFCG President       
· David Reese, President of Florida’s First Coast of Golf (FFCG), was unable to attend the meeting due to as prior commitment but submitted an electronic copy of the First Quarter FY 2009-2010  TDC  Report. In addition, it was noted for the record that a hard copy was distributed to the TDC members for their information and review.  
Closing Comments:

· Mr. Bhikha noted that in TDC grant report overview the NFL Invitational Osprey Challenge 2009 and US Club Soccer Cup VII 2009 had not come close to meeting their room night guarantees. He asked Visit Jacksonville to look into what might be the possible reason for the low room night tracking numbers.
· Next Quarterly TDC  Meeting-Thursday, February 18, 2010
Adjournment:
There being no further business to discuss the meeting was adjourned at 11:05 a.m.
Minutes:    Annette R. Hastings-TDC 11/19/09 “Draft” Copy of Minutes/CityC
Tapes:       Audio Tapes 1-LSD

Materials:  Submitted to LSD 11/24/09
                  Approved TDC Minutes August 20, 2009 
                  Approved TDC Minutes August 25, 2009 
                  Approved TDC Minutes October 1, 2009 
                  Meeting TDC Notice November 19, 2009
                  Agenda               
                  Sign-in Sheet                
                  October Financial Report 2009
                  Visit Jacksonville Quarterly TDC Summary Report Packet/2009 “Turning the Tide”
                  Senior Bowl Letter

                  Konica Minolta Gator Bowl SMG Handout
                  FFCG Quarterly Handout
 Applications: 

                   Springing the Blues 2010
                   NTRL 2010
                   JJVA Volleyball Series 2010/Hotel Contracts
                   NCAA Men’s Basketball Tournament First and Second Rounds/Hotel Contracts
NOTE: “DRAFT” of Minutes from TDC meeting of November 19, 2009 to be approved at TDC Quarterly Meeting of February 18, 2010.
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